MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

November 14, 2006

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 10:41 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Janet B. Keim

	Scott H. Cannon
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Margaret Urban

	Brian Hill
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Brian Hill made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 2006 meeting; Scott Cannon seconded the motion.  Thad Stevens requested a correction to his statement regarding ATV trails included under the Conservation and Natural Resources Advisory Council’s report.  The minutes were approved with Thad’s change.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia reported that Council, which is now up to full complement, held a meeting last night, November 13, to provide an orientation for new members and also a “revisit” for veteran members on such topics as Council’s mission statement, mandates, rules and procedures, committee structure, and priorities.  Executive Director Sue Wilson gave a recap of Council’s action items as a result of the meeting:

· Reaffirm the mission statement at the January 2007 meeting.

· Extend invitations to the Governor’s Office and legislative leadership to attend future Council meetings.

· Invite Tom Scott, Council’s representative to the Environmental Hearing Board Rules Committee, to a future meeting to provide an update on EHB activities.

· Explore partnerships with external groups and organizations when working on common issues.

· Request Secretary McGinty to provide her priorities for the upcoming year at Council’s January meeting.

· Revise current committee priorities, e.g., include sewage/wastewater as a separate item under the Water Committee.

As a result of discussions at the meeting, Sue said there would also be some changes with internal administrative procedures, e.g., identifying email to members as either “informational,” “action,” or “response needed;” and notifying all members about committee conference calls.

Additionally, Cynthia said she would be touching base with all the committee chairs to discuss their interest in continuing to serve in their positions.  She added that any member who is interested in serving as a committee chair should contact her.

Cynthia referred members to a draft letter from Council to Secretary McGinty commending the department for their efforts in preparing the mercury decision document.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to send the letter as written; Brian Hill seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.  

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
CONSTRUCTION WASTE RECYCLING

Steve Socash, chief of DEP’s Division of Municipal and Residual Waste, introduced Avi Golen and Jon Wybar from Construction Waste Management (CWM) in Philadelphia, PA.   Messrs. Golen and Wybar started their company three and a half years ago with a three-point goal to recycle construction waste, keep it from landfills, and deliver it to end markets. 

Mr. Golen explained that the construction and demolition of buildings in the United States generates an estimated 136 million tons of waste a year.  He said the environmental benefits of recycling construction waste include:

· Reduced strain on national landfills

· Reduced energy use in mining and manufacturing of raw materials

· Reduced transportation needs of manufactured and waste materials

· More jobs for the local economy (recycling process uses more labor than a landfill transfer facility)

Some of the materials that CWM recycles include wood, metals, cardboard, glass, concrete, brick, plastics, acoustic ceiling tile, and carpeting.  In January 2004, CWM received the first permit in Pennsylvania to recycle spent gypsum wallboard.  Mr. Golen said spent wallboard is one of the largest waste streams in construction.  End markets for gypsum include a variety of agricultural and manufacturing uses.

Mr. Wybar added that CWM works on LEED-certified projects.  The U.S. Green Building Council’s LEED Program (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) provides a rating system for green buildings based on energy efficiency and environmental impact.

V.
DEPARTMENT REPORT


Policy Director Patrick McDonnell presented the Department report for Secretary Kathleen McGinty, who could not attend.  He updated Council on the following issues:

· Clean Vehicles – On November 2, the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC) voted 4-1 to approve a plan that locks in model year 2008 as the compliance date for the next phase of the state program.  An opposing bill (SB1025) has been introduced, but no action has been taken to date.

· Mercury – IRRC will vote whether to approve the state’s regulation to control toxic mercury emissions at their meeting on Thursday, November 16.  The Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee has notified IRRC and DEP of their intention to further review the final regulations.  Patrick said the Senate committee must take action within 14 days of IRRC’s decision.  Any committee action must go to the full Senate for approval before reaching the Governor.

· NPDES – Initiatives to improve NPDES post-construction stormwater management permitting were published in The Pennsylvania Bulletin on November 4.  There will be a 30-day public comment period.

· Nutrient Trading Guidelines – The draft will be published this week; the public comment period will be from November 15 to December 15.

· Permit streamlining – In an effort to reduce permit-processing time, the department has initiated permit streamlining with the oil and gas and air quality programs.  DEP is now going to focus on general permits through the Waste Futures initiative.  Patrick said the department will tackle other permit streamlining as opportunities arise.  He also said they are reviewing the appropriate use of all general permits.

· Regulatory agenda – Patrick mentioned several upcoming items on the regulatory agenda: petition for statewide anti-idling regulation; public notification for drinking water; bluff setback regulations along the Erie shoreline; CAIR Rule; storage tanks; radiation health and hazardous waste. 

Scott Cannon asked when the final stormwater manual would be published.  Patrick said it should be ready by the end of the year.  However, because the department does not want to delay training, the manual in its current form will be used in training sessions that begin this week.

Bernie Hoffnar asked about the issue of consistency among the regions regarding stormwater.  Patrick said DEP conducts quarterly meetings among its regions, continues to work with the conservation districts, and also updates the administrative manual.  He added that the department still conducts roundtable meetings in certain regions.

Janet Keim wondered why the accelerated speed for the NPDES process couldn’t be applied to all environmental initiatives, e.g., the Little Lehigh, which is already heavily polluted, is not scheduled for TMDLs until 2015.  Patrick said EQB would be working on petitions, such as Little Lehigh, next year.  The petition to redesignate the Little Lehigh has been under study for three years.

Margaret Urban asked if the anti-idling regulation would just apply at truck stops.  Patrick said it would apply anytime a truck is stopped, e.g., along a highway during rest stops.

Cynthia asked about reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Program.  Patrick said the department would be working on this now that the elections are over.  Cynthia added that the legislation is buried in a bill, but if coupled with tax extenders, might be passed by the end of this year.

VI.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf reported that CNRAC would adopt its strategic plan at their November 15 meeting.  He said the plan identifies CNRAC’s goals, many of which are aligned with those of the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR), and focuses on proactive projects.  He also added that the strategic plan is not static, but can be updated throughout the year, as needed.

CNRAC’s report on DCNR’s Rivers Conservation Grants Program is complete and will be submitted to the department.  The report analyzes the impact of Rivers Conservation Grant-funded plans that have been developed, and also what actually occurs after plans have been completed.  It was suggested that perhaps CNRAC and CAC could join forces to help encourage and assist in the implementation of these watershed grant projects.

Kurt distributed some information from the PA Wind Farms and Wildlife Collaborative.  This workgroup is developing state-specific principles, policies, BMPs, guidelines and other tools that can be used to assess risk to habitat and wildlife from wind power development, and to mitigate for the impact of that development.  Kurt said wind turbines are being installed at several state parks to provide energy and also to be used for educational purposes.  Bernie suggested that the state parks develop a spreadsheet for the wind turbines to compare cost, savings, problems, etc.

Brian Hill was interested in the recommendations from the grants report.  Kurt said some of the recommendations include follow-up money for implementation, coordination and cooperation among agencies, and administrative assistance.

In response to a comment from DeEtta Antoun, Kurt said that one of the aims of the wind farms workgroup is to generate a history on the effect of wind turbines on birds and bats.

Walter Heine asked Kurt if his council reviews all the conservation and natural resource laws that are regulated by DCNR.  Kurt said that would be too huge of an undertaking.  He said CNRAC focuses on legislation that is brought before the Council either by DCNR or legislative staff, or by Council member interest/concern.
VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – A meeting was scheduled yesterday with Mike Sherman.  Although Mr. Sherman had to cancel at the last minute, he did provide some information for the committee to review regarding the department’s regional workload analysis.  Mr. Sherman indicated he would be available to meet with the full Council at the January meeting.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Deferred to the update by Terry Black from the Bureau of Air Quality. 

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board’s Reclamation Committee will have another meeting to address the status of the Mine Pool Task Force resolutions.  The last SWAC meeting included a very good presentation on composting and deconstructing.  Dave feels the department should develop a definition for deconstruction waste.  He also mentioned that there is legislation in place to limit landfill space.  He wants to get more information on landfill growth for the next meeting.  Bruce asked him about Bark Camp.  Dave said the issue of who will take the lead is unresolved.  Bruce suggested that Deputy Secretary for Mineral Resources Scott Roberts be invited to a future Council meeting.  

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Today’s committee meeting on emerging contaminants was postponed to next month.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – Nothing new to report.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The committee held a conference call on November 6 to discuss the NPDES permitting proposal, nutrient trading, the REAP initiative, and DEP responsiveness to the Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee.  Burt mentioned that the NPDES initiative has changed slightly since the committee reviewed and provided comments.  Janet Keim made a motion that the committee revise the comments, as needed; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  The committee met this morning before the full Council meeting.  Guests included John Hines, executive director of the Office of Water Management, and Kelly Heffner from the Policy Office.

VIII.
AIR QUALITY UPDATE

Terry Black, from DEP’s Bureau of Air Quality, gave updates on air quality issues:

· 8-Hour Ozone National Ambient Air Quality Standard (NAAQS) – Attainment demonstrations must be developed and submitted to EPA for approval by June 2007.  The standard must be attained in all non-attainment areas: Lancaster County (2007); Allegheny, Berks, Cumberland, Dauphin, Erie and York counties (June 2009); and Bucks, Chester, Delaware, Philadelphia and Montgomery counties (June 2010).  Many areas are monitoring attainment, so redesignations requests and maintenance plans are being developed.

· PM2.5 NAAQS – EPA promulgated this in 1997, with designations effective April 5, 2005.  Pennsylvania has 17 counties and 4 partial counties that exceed the annual standard.  Only the Liberty-Clairton area exceeds the current 24-hour standard.  States must submit attainment plans to EPA in April 2008, and must attain the standard by April 2010.

· Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) – EPA promulgated CAIR on May 12, 2005, to reduce the transport of SO2 and NOx emissions from electrical generating units.  CAIR State Implementation Plan (SIP) revisions were due to EPA on September 11, 2006.  Pennsylvania’s CAIR proposal is scheduled for discussion at the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee on December 14, 2006.  Some of the discussion items include: should PA use allowance allocation methods different from CAIR, should renewable energy or other potential allowance set asides be considered, should non-EGUs be covered by CAIR or another method, and should PA adopt a beyond-CAIR program if necessary for attainment of standards. 

· Regional Haze Program – The federal Regional Haze Rule requires Best Available Retrofit Technology (BART).  DEP notified 44 facilities of BART applicability.  DEP will review and establish appropriate permit conditions, and will submit amended permits to EPA as part of the Regional Haze SIP revision due in December 2007.

· PA Clean Vehicles Program – As mentioned in the department report, IRRC approved a plan that locks in model year 2008 as the compliance date for the next phase of the state program.  

· Anti-Idling Petition – The Clean Air Board of Central Pennsylvania (CAB) filed a petition on October 18, 2006, requesting that EQB establish regulations restricting idling of diesel-powered vehicles.  DEP is currently reviewing the petition.  EQB will notify CAB by November 17, 2007, of its determination.

In response to a question from Joyce Hatala, Terry said the new fleet would have vapor recovery technology.  

DeEtta Antoun asked why there is no air monitoring station at Interstate 81 and the turnpike.  Terry said the placement of ambient air monitoring stations is determined by manpower, costs and data quality.  

Several members asked questions relating to mobile sources.  In response, Terry recommended that Council invite staff from the bureau’s Mobile Sources Section to a future meeting.

IX.
2006 REGIONAL REPORT AND 2007 REGIONAL MEETING

Sue and Janis are finalizing a draft of the 2006 report on Council’s regional meeting in Indiana.  Discussion on the 2007 regional meeting (dates and locations) was again postponed to the January meeting due to time constraints.

X.
NEW BUSINESS
No new business to report. 

-
-
-

Margaret Urban made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Burt Waite seconded the motion.  Cynthia adjourned the meeting at 2:43 p.m.

Notice of the November meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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